MINUTES OF MEETING OF WAREHAM FINANCE COMMITTEE
Date of Meeting:  June 16, 2010

Date of Transcription:  June 17, 2010

Transcribed by:  Kelly Barrasso

I. CALL MEETING TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 6:30 P.M.

II. ROLL CALL

Members Present:
Dick Paulsen, Chairman




Donna Bronk, Vice Chairman




Dan Cheever, Clerk




William R.C. White




David Trudell




Frank Heath




Marilyn Donahue (Arrived at 6:34 P.M.)



Bonnie Cottuli (Arrived at 6:32 P.M.)




Dominic Cammarano (Arrived at 6:50 P.M.)
Also Present:

Jane Donahue, BOS Liaison



Mark Andrews, Town Administrator (Arrived at 6:40 P.M.)



Elizabeth Zaleski, Town Accountant (Arrived at 6:40 P.M.)
NOTE:
Mr. Paulsen introduced new FinCom member Frank Heath.



Ms. Cottuli arrived at this time.

III. BUSINESS

A. Election of Officers.

Mr. White feels that this item should be tabled until two other members of the FinCom arrive.  If they don’t show up, the FinCom can proceed w/ this matter.  The FinCom members concurred.

B. Reserve Fund Transfer Request.
Mr. Paulsen stated this item needs to be tabled until the Town Administrator arrives to explain the request.

NOTE:
Ms. Donahue arrived at this time.
C. Charter Review Committee.

Mr. White explained the Charter Review Committee wants input from the FinCom.  He feels the FinCom should decide, as a whole, how to go about this, for example, give input individually or as a whole committee.  

Ms. Bronk feels the FinCom as a whole should give its input.  Mr. Cheever feels the first budget submittal requirement by the Administrator is unreasonable.  Ms. Cottuli discussed issues w/ dates/days prior to Town Meeting & budget submittal issues.  Brief discussion ensued.

Ms. Cottuli feels the Charter Review Committee should look at the timing of Town meeting & budget deadlines in general.  Selectman Donahue stated there will be a proposal to move the spring Town Meeting up from April to May.  Mr. White suggested having the fiscal year be Sept. 1st vs. July 1st.  Selectman Donahue stated the Town can’t change the fiscal year.  It is a State law.  A balanced budget is due June 3rd under the law.  Discussion ensued.

Mr. Paulsen suggested the first draft of the budget be submitted in January vs. December & having the spring Town Meeting in May vs. April.

NOTE:
Ms. Zaleski & the Administrator arrived at this time.

Ms. Donahue stated the FinCom could send recommendations/suggestions to her & she in turn would coordinate them.  The FinCom members concurred.
Present before the FinCom:
Alan Slavin, Charter Review Committee

Mr. Slavin noted that the Charter Review Committee will need to have feedback from the FinCom w/in the next two to three weeks.  It was stated the FinCom will have their suggestions ready for the Charter Review Committee by June 30th.

IV. TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

1. Legislation.

Legislation is to go to the Senate floor shortly.

2. “Safe Summer 2010”.

A new program has been launched called “Safe Summer 2010”.  The Administrator described the program which includes communication between police, the Harbormaster, lifeguards, etc.

The Administrator discussed this past weekend’s successful triathlon.  He noted the program group meets regularly.  15 lifeguards have been hired by the Town & they are from the Town.  A brochure will be developed and it will include, for example,  restaurant discounts to pass out when people park in Onset or other parts of Wareham.
The Administrator discussed the Cranberry Commons Task Force which will address parking matters & shuttle services.

3. FY2009 end of year audit.
The Administrator stated that a draft audit will be in by the end of the week.  He will present the draft to the BOS & then the FinCom

NOTE:
Mr. Cammarano arrived at this time.
The Administrator stated that the BOS should have the document by 6/29/10 & the FinCom should expect the draft in July.

The Administrator discussed a two-part process for the audit completion.  Mr. Paulsen expressed anxiousness in obtaining the draft.  He asked if the draft will be ready at the end of the week, why can’t the FinCom have it.  Ms. Zaleski stated she has been dealing w/ auditors for the last three to four weeks.  The auditors are new & the prior auditor has not been helping.  The new auditors have several questions that need to be answered.  She discussed the process that is followed when the draft audit comes in to furnishing the final copy.

Mr. Trudell understands the issue w/ the new audit firm gathering information.  Ms. Bronk feels what the Administrator is stating re:  the process is standard.  Mr. Heath corroborated that this is a standard process.  Discussion ensued.

Mr. Paulsen discussed an email discussion w/ the Administrator who suggested that everything would be in place by mid-June.  Now, the timeframe is being extended.  He doesn’t understand why the FinCom can’t see the document when the BOS does.  The Administrator explained that it was not anticipated that the prior auditor would not answer calls, thus there have been delays.  The new auditing firm will get the Town on cycle.

Selectman Donahue stated if the FinCom wants to see the draft when it is completed & when the BOS receives it, it is fine w/ her.  She noted the Administrator is just following protocol.

Ms. Bronk doesn’t want to look at something that needs to be revised & have the FinCom jump to wrong conclusions before the process is complete.  Several FinCom members concurred.

Mr. Heath asked if the FinCom can review responses before the final audit report.  Ms. Bronk doesn’t feel this is necessary.  Ms. Cottuli & Selectman Donahue concurred.

The FinCom members concurred that the management letter is what should be the focus as to what systems are or are not working.

4. Health Care Trust Fund.

Present before the FinCom:
Ginger Hastings, GBS Consulting

The Administrator stated he meets w/ GBS regularly to discuss the Health Care Trust Fund & where it stands.  GBS also works w/ over 200 other communities.

Ms. Hasting stated every year (in February), they look at renewals, they obtain information from carriers, their anticipated rates, & they come up w/ rates for the Town.  They are completing an RFP for stop/loss insurance currently for the Town.  These results will be presented shortly.  The Town is currently paying $217,000.00 for stop/loss insurance.  She noted at times, the Town has gone over its stop/loss.  She estimates a 30%-40% increase in stop/loss insurance bids per year.  Discussion ensued.

Mr. White asked who is involved w/ the Local Advisory Committee.  The Administrator stated he doesn’t know if one exists in Town.  Ms. Hastings stated there is one & they met three or four times last year w/ this committee.  Union representatives are involved on this committee.  They have not met this year.  Discussion ensued.

Ms. Hastings stated she can provide the Administrator w/ information on the number of employees that have pierced the threshold.  

Ms. Hastings stated they have worked w/ the Town on increasing co-pays & deductibles.  All unions will have to agree w/ these changes.  They are also looking at the GIC plan.  Discussion ensued re:  the GIC plan.

Ms. Hastings was asked how much has been paid to GBS consulting this year.  She replied $15,800.00.

Discussion ensued re:  being self-insured vs. going back to Plymouth County for example, IBNR, administrative cost percentages, etc.

5. Water Pollution Control Facility.

Present before the FinCom:
John Foster, Collector/Treasurer

The Administrator has spoken to Mark Gifford, Municipal Maintenance Director re:  the WPCF.  He explained when the WPCF budget was reviewed in January,  serious issues were found.  It was found that the Enterprise Fund was not running on its own accord.  He discussed Mr. Gifford’s responsibility re:  the WPCF.  The Town has notified DEP & the EPA re:  issues at the plant.  Two people were laid off at the plant and one employee was recalled (a clerical worker who is in the union).
The Administrator stated it will take time to remedy the situation at the plant & to get the Enterprise Fund back to where it should be.  He is taking the steps necessary to have a balanced budget for the plant & issues will be addressed w/ DEP.

The Administrator discussed the energy audit being looked at for Town buildings, including the WPCF & pump stations.  He noted there needs to be better management at the plant.

Mr. Foster noted he is working on getting information on betterments.

Mr. Cheever noted capacity issues at the plant.  He asked if there is any planning for another plant & if the Town can terminate its agreement w/ the Town of Bourne.  The Administrator stated all options are on the table.  There is a need to revisit formulas that have been utilized to see where things stand, for example, flow.  Selectman Donahue stated there is so much differing information out there & there is no firm answer at this time re:  capacity.  She doesn’t know if the Town can break its agreement w/ Bourne.  This would be a discussion for Town Counsel. 
Discussion ensued re:  the possibility of a new plant & stimulus funds being utilized for sewer projects.  Mr. Foster discussed the formula how stimulus funds are put forward for sewer projects.  Lengthy discussion ensued re:  administrative fees.  Mr. Foster stated there are no administrative fees in the budget currently.  He briefly discussed the Inter-municipal Agreement w/ Bourne, betterments, & retained earnings.

6. Community Preservation Committee.

Present before the FinCom:
Nan Miller, CPC Chairman

The Administrator stated CPC fund accounts are being analyzed to see what is in them.

Ms. Zaleski discussed the process for utilizing CPC funds.  She noted administration will work together w/ the CPC to make sure everyone is on the same page.

Ms. Miller discussed issues w/ a prior administration re:  CPC duties and the like & that the CPC keep their own records from start to finish as well as having full oversight of projects.  Ms. Zaleski again stated they will work together.  Ms. Miller explained what full oversight means; start to finish of a project.

It was noted that the State’s reimbursement rate changes year to year & its effect on long-term contracts, such as the Tremont Nail.

Ms. Miller stated the CPC has discussed paying off debt vs. starting new projects, but Mr. Foster, Collector/Treasurer has recommended not doing this.

Ms. Zaleski stated the State match estimate is projected in the budget & is currently at 29%.  Accurate numbers are reflected in October.  Discussion ensued.

Ms. Miller explained that the CPC pays for its own legal for Conservation Restrictions.  Brief discussion ensued re:  consultants & how they are paid.

Brief discussion ensued re:  the condition of the Town’s dams.  Selectman Donahue stated the dam at Tremont Nail has a figure of $2 million to fix.
Present before the FinCom:
Alan Slavin

Mr. Slavin stated the Carver dam is an issue & could cause a problem.  He discussed a State program relative to the removal of dams.  The Administrator stated that the Town has retained services of FEMA & MEMA for assistance & the Town is not in any imminent danger.
NOTE:
The meeting went back to item III.  Business.
A. Reserve Fund Transfer Request.

The FinCom reviewed transfer request #08-10 for the funding of lifeguards in the amount of $5,000.00.

Ms. Zaleski explained the lifeguard program commenced two weeks ago, prior to July 1st.  The lifeguards need to paid salaries for this time.  The request is for $5,000.00, but it is anticipated the amount needed may be less.  If not all of the $5,000.00 is utilized, it will go back into free cash.

Mr. Trudell expressed concern that money was already spent on training w/ no input from the FinCom.  Ms. Zaleski stated that start-up funding came from a gift account.

MOTION:
Mr. Cheever moved to approve Reserve Fund Transfer Request #08-10 in the amount of $5,000.00 for the purpose of funding lifeguard salaries.  Ms. Cottuli seconded.

VOTE:  (7-0-2)

Mr. Trudell & Mr. Paulsen abstained

NOTE:
Ms. Zaleski noted that she needs to know how the FinCom wants to receive the year end transfer requests.

B. Election of Officers.

Mr. Paulsen indicated he would like to serve as Chair for the upcoming year.

Nomination:
Mr. White nominated Ms. Bronk as Chairman.  Ms. Cottuli seconded.

Nomination:
Mr. Cammarano nominated Mr. Paulsen as Chairman.  Ms. Donahue seconded.

Mr. Cheever noted that he will abstain from voting because he won’t be a member after this evening.  Mr. Heath stated he will also abstain from voting because this is his first meeting.

MOTION:
Mr. Cammarano moved to have a secret ballot relative to election of officers & to have Mr. Cheever & Mr. Heath count the ballots since they abstained from voting.  Mr. White seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (9-0-0)

The FinCom members proceeded to vote by secret ballot for the position of Chairman.  Mr. Cheever & Mr. Heath counted the ballots.  The result was Ms. Bronk will now be Chair of the FinCom.

Nomination:
Mr. White nominated Ms. Cottuli as Vice Chair.  Ms. Donahue seconded.

Nomination:
Mr. Paulsen nominated Ms. Donahue as Vice Chair.  Mr. Cammarano seconded.
The FinCom members proceeded to vote by secret ballot for the position of Vice Chairman.  Mr. Cheever & Mr. Heath counted the ballots.  The result was Ms. Donahue will now be Vice Chair of the FinCom.

MOTION:
Ms. Donahue moved to have Mr. White be Clerk of the FinCom.  Ms. Cottuli seconded.

VOTE:  (7-0-2)

Mr. Cheever & Mr. Heath abstained

MOTION:
Ms. Bronk moved to have Mr. Trudell be the FinCom’s representative on the Capital Planning Committee.  Mr. Cheever seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (9-0-0)

MOTION:
Ms. Bronk moved to have Ms. Cottuli be the FinCom’s representative on the Community Events Committee.  Mr. Cheever seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (9-0-0)

MOTION:
Ms. Cottuli moved to have Ms. Bronk be the FinCom’s liaison to the Charter Review Committee.  Mr. Trudell seconded for discussion.

NOTE:
Mr. Trudell questioned if Ms. Bronk being Chair of the FinCom creates problems if she serves as liaison to the Charter Review Committee.  

Present before the FinCom:
Alan Slavin, Charter Review Committee

Mr. Slavin stated there shouldn’t be any problems.

VOTE:  Unanimous (9-0-0)

C. Approval of meeting minutes:  May 24, 2010.

MOTION:
Mr. Cheever moved to approve the meeting minutes of May 24, 2010.  Mr. Trudell seconded.

VOTE:  (7-0-2)

Mr. White & Mr. Heath abstained

D. Departmental Transfers/next meeting dates.

Discussion ensued re:  when is the deadline for FinCom approval of departmental transfers.  The FinCom concurred to meet on July 14th at 6:30 P.M.

Discussion ensued re:  the FY2009 audit.

V. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
A motion was made & seconded to adjourn the meeting at 10:33 P.M.
VOTE:  Unanimous (9-0-0)

Respectfully submitted,

________________________________

Kelly Barrasso, Transcriptionist

Date signed:  _____________________

Attest:  _____________________________________


William R.C. White, Clerk
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